



U.S. Trade Policy in North America, China, and Beyond

4 Questions for the Trump Administration

By Andy Green and Daniella Zessoules February 27, 2019

In recent decades, economic, political, and technological barriers to international trade and investment have collapsed around the world. This rapid globalization of commerce has lifted many out of poverty in developing countries, but due in part to a lack of meaningful labor and environmental standards and enforcement, it has also resulted in an outsourcing of production and jobs as well as downward pressure on workers' real wages in developed countries such as the United States.¹ The key trade agreements and international institutions put in place to manage globalization, such as the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) and China's entry into the World Trade Organization (WTO), have failed to rebalance the rules to enable globalization to work on behalf of all workers—not just in the United States, but in Mexico, China, and more broadly. And in many cases, the trade rules have exacerbated economic pressures on many U.S. workers.²

For years, progressive voices in the United States have called for efforts to make globalization work better for working families, communities, and the environment.³ Now, the Trump administration has sought claim to the trade reform mantle. Those claims, however, should be met with skepticism. The 2017 congressional Republican tax law slashed taxes for corporations and the wealthy on the false promise of raising wages for workers.⁴ Corporate profits, share buybacks, and mergers and acquisitions have all boomed, but working-class wages have barely budged.⁵ The international provisions of the 2017 tax law further incentivize offshoring operations at the expense of domestic investments and sourcing.⁶ The Trump administration's domestic economic agenda of financial deregulation, budget cuts, and attacks on workplace safety and labor rights protections will simply make matters worse for working families.

The administration's record on trade policy has been mixed and largely incoherent. The president railed against NAFTA and other trade agreements for harming workers and U.S. jobs yet renegotiated a new NAFTA deal that fails to make labor and environmental standards meaningfully enforceable.⁷ His administration has slapped tariffs on adversaries and allies alike with little strategy—often in the name of national security and without addressing the root causes of the problem. Threatening further tariffs, the administration now is engaged in negotiations with

China over intellectual property theft, market access for foreign multinationals, and a state-led industrial strategy.⁸ The president announced a delay in the additional tariffs, suggesting a deal with China is coming together, but concerns have long existed that the administration may settle for high-profile spot sales of U.S. commodities while effectively letting structural impediments and China's industrial policies continue.⁹ The cost of what may be President Donald Trump's high-profile deal with China could be real concessions for the United States, including in the technology and national security space, without providing lasting, solidly enforceable benefits more broadly.¹⁰

As U.S. Trade Representative Robert Lighthizer makes his first appearance this week before the new U.S. House of Representatives, the Trump administration will finally have to answer for its approach. Here are several questions that Congress should ask in order to hold the administration accountable to the American people.

Why has the Trump administration's renegotiation of NAFTA failed to include strong labor and environmental standards and enforcement, while it includes extra-strength intellectual property protections and other deregulatory provisions?

Labor and environmental standards and enforcement are fundamental to delivering the benefits of international trade and economic growth to workers and communities, rather than to executives and shareholders. President Trump's renegotiated NAFTA deal—the U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA)—removes certain problematic provisions from the old NAFTA, in particular the investor-state dispute resolution chapter for most industries. The deal also secures commitments from Mexico to reform its labor rights. However, it fails to make those labor standards meaningfully enforceable, in particular through independent monitoring and swift and certain at-the-border enforcement tools such as trade remedy duties and exclusion orders.¹¹ It also largely ignores, and in some cases rolls back, trade provisions related to environmental standards. Provisions to address the threat of climate change are egregiously absent, while investors in the Mexican oil and gas industries retain full investor-state dispute resolution from the original NAFTA—extraordinary rights to protect their investments in special extrajudicial arbitration forums.¹²

Meanwhile, special intellectual property rules in the USMCA lock in monopoly power for corporations and limit the ability of domestic democratic processes to demand public interest-oriented changes, such as greater access to affordable prescription drugs. Similarly, agricultural-related provisions limit the ability of governments to implement consumer and farmer protections, including country-of-origin labeling.¹³ These types of deregulatory provisions in trade deals yield benefits to large, well-funded industries but leave consumers, farmers, the environment, workers, and the broader public interest out to dry.

President Trump touts this as his NAFTA rewrite, but it does not do enough for working families and the environment, be they in the United States, Canada, or Mexico. Key questions to ask include:

- Will the administration support the inclusion of independent monitoring and at-the-border enforcement of labor and environmental standards in the new USMCA?
- Will the administration remove the heightened intellectual property provisions that keep the cost of prescriptions drugs high in the United States and would do the same when the USMCA applies them in Canada and Mexico?
- Will the administration secure changes so that farmers and consumers can better protect themselves through tools such as country-of-origin labeling?
- Will the administration remove or limit the other deregulatory sections, including aspects of the regulatory coherence and competition policy chapters?

Where are labor and environmental priorities in Trump's trade negotiations with China?

The widely reported top U.S. priorities in trade negotiations with China include greater market access for Western firms and heightened intellectual property protection. They also involve structural reforms to stop the Chinese government's use of distortive regulations, subsidies, and joint ventures that force technology transfers and otherwise rig competition for the benefit of preferred, often state-owned or controlled businesses.¹⁴ The United States additionally has sought Chinese commitments to purchase U.S. products, in particular commodities. Meanwhile, strong labor and environmental standards and enforcement are, from available reporting, functionally absent from the negotiation.¹⁵ And all of this is occurring with little effort to secure the support of allies.

While China has significantly liberalized its economic and trade regimes over the past three decades, it has recently imposed or continues to maintain a number of state-directed policies that appear to distort trade and investment flows and may pose significant risks to economic and national security. These include methods such as:

- Cyberespionage against U.S. businesses, unions, and others for economic reasons
- Forced technology transfer as conditions for market access or investment, including production for export back to the United States
- Relatively ineffective enforcement of intellectual property rights
- Extensive use of subsidies, investment barriers, procurement preferences, and other industrial policies to favor certain companies and industries, including state support to compete in overseas markets
- Policy interventions to affect the value of its currency¹⁶

The above-mentioned Chinese industrial policies largely affect the ability of U.S. companies to protect their business interests. There are legitimate reasons that warrant concern about the protection of U.S. businesses' strategies, know-how, and other aspects of competitiveness and ensuring they are not put at risk by state-backed unfair and abusive business practices. But the outgrowth of President Trump's strategy may also be to tie the countries even further together economically; should the Trump administration be successful in securing greater market access and improved intellectual property protections, it will be easier for many U.S. businesses to locate their operations in China—on top of additional export sales of spot products to China.¹⁷

For some companies, these outcomes will mean greater ability to sell goods and services that are supported by U.S. workers. But in many other cases, relatively few people in the United States, beyond executives, professionals, and shareholders, will be materially affected.¹⁸ Boosting growth opportunities for U.S. business is a normal and acceptable priority for U.S. trade policy. But it should not be the only priority, nor should it be confused with promoting worker interest in good jobs and middle-class wages.¹⁹ Without sufficient structural reforms to drive higher labor and environmental standards in China—whether secured via trade negotiations or through other means—globalization will continue to deliver benefits to business, while working families in both the United States and China will continue to face significant headwinds on wages and living standards.

Recent wage growth in China, including hikes in the minimum wage in many cities, has brought Chinese labor costs closer to those of the United States—taking into account higher U.S. worker productivity. Some manufacturing jobs in China are also under threat from even lower wage countries and automation. But average manufacturing wages in China were still only around \$3.60 an hour as of 2016, and environmental costs and other factors remain significant.²⁰

There are policy levers that could facilitate even further increases in Chinese wages, thereby reducing the downward pressure of globalization on U.S. working families while also benefiting Chinese working households. A series of structural reforms are needed to boost the economic security of Chinese workers, including: higher minimum wages; labor unions that answer to workers and their interests rather than those of local businesses and corrupt power brokers; the ability of workers to obtain reliably swift and uncorrupt enforcement of employment and environmental law; and a real safety net for working families.²¹ In effect, Chinese policy has been to produce below what should be the normal cost for doing business, thus making it inappropriately attractive for companies to site operations in China—an outcome deeply unfair to both U.S. and Chinese workers.²²

The economic insecurity of Chinese working families also leads to a series of macroeconomic policy choices in China that disadvantage both Chinese and U.S. workers. Very high household savings rates and reduced consumption in China requires

Chinese macroeconomic policy to focus on domestic investment and a current account surplus to support domestic demand and employment.²³ In other words, because its workers are insecure, Chinese policy drives overinvestment, including in manufacturing and exports, pulling more jobs from the United States—and further driving down U.S. wages—than would be the case under a more pro-worker approach to economic policy.

The impact of lower labor and environmental costs in China can be amplified by exchange rate manipulation. There is substantial evidence that the Chinese government used official financial flows to depreciate the exchange rate throughout much of the decade following its entry into the WTO, which helped reduce the price of Chinese goods relative to the price of goods that were or could be produced in the United States.²⁴ More recently, in the face of Trump’s 10 percent tariffs on nearly half of all Chinese imports, the approximately 10 percent depreciation of the Chinese exchange rate in just the past year serves as a reminder that exchange rate valuation remains an important policy issue.²⁵ Indeed, Chinese currency levels have returned to their 2008 levels, and a range of market and policy pressures may push the exchange rate even lower.²⁶ As former Federal Reserve Chairman Paul Volcker is reported to have stated, “trade flows are affected more by ten minutes of movement in the currency markets than by ten years of ... [trade] negotiations.”²⁷

Taken together, China’s full participation in global trade, commencing around its entry into the WTO in the early 2000s, resulted in a “China trade shock” on certain U.S. workers and communities—a phenomenon that has been documented economically.²⁸ The shock could have been—and, to the extent that it continues, may still be—somewhat mitigated by a different approach to trade and globalization. Of course, the responsibility is not only on the Chinese side. U.S. policy for too long has failed to give its workers the tools they need to strengthen their economic security and combat the known downward pressures on jobs and wages from global economic integration. These include stronger collective bargaining rights, workforce training, antitrust enforcement, affordable housing support, and fiscal investments.²⁹

This is not to say that China has been entirely without progress or possibility in these areas. Its participation in the Paris Agreement deal was an important step forward in addressing climate change, one of the world’s most pressing challenges. At the same time, the Trump administration has stepped back from that same agreement—a deeply dangerous decision with global implications.³⁰ It is thus incumbent on Congress to demand progress in this vital area.

Ultimately, trade negotiations and international trade institutions must focus much more on improving worker power and environmental standards; these priorities cannot be left solely to domestic institutions.³¹ In a world of open, globally interconnected markets, firms can levy against workers a credible threat of moving jobs overseas. Thus, trade policy must lean against race-to-the-bottom pressures in labor

and environmental standards. Oversight and accountability through independent monitors, together with strong at-the-border tools, are essential to meaningful enforcement in these areas.³² Key questions therefore include:

- To what extent has the administration sought strong labor and environmental standards and enforcement in its negotiations with China? If little to no effort has been made, why not?
- Has the administration addressed the insufficiency of the worker safety net for both U.S. and Chinese workers affected by globalization, automation, and other economic shocks?
- What is the administration's strategy for addressing the impacts of currency movement that inappropriately makes investment in and exporting from China more attractive than investing and producing in America?
- How has the administration sought to secure the support of allies for any of its goals in these areas?

Should the administration succeed in limiting Chinese subsidies to companies, will that include giveaways to foreign companies that incentivize offshoring jobs and put U.S. workers and taxpayers at a disadvantage?

Near the top of President Trump's trade negotiation priorities is the elimination of subsidies that support China's industrial policies, reflected in the country's Made in China 2025 plan.³³ These include credit and capital, energy, and other preferences directed by the Chinese state to preferred businesses, often those that are state-owned or state-controlled. The ostensible goal has been dominance in advanced technological sectors with a stable of so-called national winners that can compete with, and surpass, foreign economic power globally.³⁴ Yet China's economy more broadly is rife with subsidies to businesses, and a full accounting has never been had.³⁵ These subsidies include the provision of low-cost land, often taken from farmers without just compensation, as well as workforce training, employee housing, and other benefits—which still appear to include some, such as export subsidies, that are banned by the WTO.³⁶

Many of these subsidies are designed to be highly attractive to foreign investors. They are sometimes offered because of technologies or supply chains that China wants; other times, local officials in China simply want to boost employment in their locality.³⁷ The result is to add to the existing unfair cost pressures for businesses to move production from the United States to China. Additionally, U.S. communities and taxpayers feel pressured to match these subsidies, even while their long-term value to workers and communities is limited.³⁸

Just as with insufficient labor and environmental enforcement, China's approach to subsidies undercuts both U.S. and Chinese working families. In this case, Chinese farmers see their land taken, often without just compensation, and Chinese taxpayers have few ways to hold their own governmental authorities accountable for corrupt giveaways.³⁹ Correcting these problems requires enhancing the rule of law and property rights within China, including access to courts for ordinary workers and farmers as well as greater taxpayer accountability. Creating special workarounds from the courts directed at investors, such as those present in investor-state dispute resolution provisions of many trade deals and bilateral investment treaties, do not address the problem—and often make it worse.⁴⁰

Countering the subsidies that China uses to create national winners is important: Those companies may unfairly challenge foreign multinational companies operating in China and abroad, fuel corruption in China, and create other risks to U.S. economic and national security. But, as discussed, it is also important to counter the wide range of giveaways that accrue to businesses generally, including foreign-invested businesses, in China. Key questions thus include:

- Are the Trump administration's negotiators prioritizing the elimination of subsidies for offshoring? If so, how?
- Has the administration mapped available offshoring subsidies and engaged in anti-dumping and countervailing duty enforcement, or used other trade tools, to counter them?
- What role, if any, has enhancing the rule of law played in the Trump administration's negotiations with China? Will the administration commit to not advancing investor-state dispute resolution as part of any agreement?

Where are anti-monopoly and corporate accountability priorities in Trump's trade agenda?

President Trump's trade negotiators have made countering the rise of China's state-owned champions—and China's intention for them to dominate advanced industries—one of its top priorities. There are serious and important national security reasons for doing so, such as maintaining control over vital technologies and technological infrastructure.⁴¹ Moreover, the growth of Chinese state champions appears to already be putting pressure on Western countries, causing some to attempt to weaken antitrust laws and permit the construction of their own state-backed champions.⁴² That point figured prominently in the debate around the European commissioner for competition's decision to deny, on independent antitrust analysis grounds, the merger of the French and German railway manufacturing champions.⁴³

Unfortunately, in a wide range of its trade and economic policies, the Trump administration has placed boosting the monopoly power of U.S. companies, including by

reducing their regulatory and tax accountability, front and center. The application of broad-based tariffs, unlike strategic and targeted duties in the context of trade enforcement, tends to boost the market power of domestic industries. The USMCA's provisions on intellectual property, for example, propose enhancing government-granted monopoly rights, which will raise or keep high the prices of prescription drugs.⁴⁴ Other provisions in the USMCA constrain the application of antitrust authorities and various aspects of competition policy.⁴⁵

The Trump administration's demands that China grant greater market access within the country and intellectual property protection for U.S. companies are made precisely as the U.S. economy grows increasingly concentrated and less competitive, dominated by a shrinking handful of highly profitable companies.⁴⁶ The number of U.S. public companies has fallen from 1996 highs, and even since 1975; today, only a handful of companies earn approximately half of the profits earned by all the companies in the S&P 500.⁴⁷ The growth of large, concentrated foreign companies with a growing track record of anti-competitive practices may make Chinese policymakers, long concerned about domination by foreign powers and the retention of Chinese control, including that of the state, more reluctant to open their markets.⁴⁸

Sadly, under this administration, little meaningful antitrust enforcement or rule-making is anywhere in sight. The Trump administration's antitrust agencies have greenlighted merger after merger, while doing little to tackle the increasingly clear abuses of those with dominant market power. Meanwhile, President Trump's 2017 tax law slashed corporate taxes, which has helped fuel a record high number of mergers and acquisitions, along with extraordinary levels of buybacks and payouts to executives and Wall Street investors.⁴⁹ Far too many of these companies take incredible steps to shield their profits offshore, which the 2017 tax bill also makes worse by providing special low tax treatment to offshore operations.⁵⁰

Reducing market concentration is not only potentially helpful for securing market access abroad; it's also essential for U.S. economic vibrancy at home, whether or not China continues along the path of state-led capitalism. This is particularly the case should the Trump administration further proceed to attempt to wall the United States off from Chinese competitors and suppliers, as broad-based tariffs often boost domestic market concentration. Vibrant competition secures innovation and productivity enhancement; entrepreneurialism and access to the American dream; consumer benefits such as choice, price, and product quality; and the broad distribution of economic power essential for a functioning democracy.⁵¹

Countering market concentration is also important for workers, both in the United States and abroad. The concentrated power of wholesale and retail buyers can place continual, and often unfair, downward pressure on costs. In a world of weak rule of law where injured individuals have no ability to bring class action suits, this can result in the mistreatment of workers, environmental destruction, product quality problems, and more.⁵² When trade unions' rights are not sufficiently protected,

workers who are unable to collectively bargain to protect themselves are at the mercy of brutally unfair economic power imbalances. This is true especially in many developing and middle-income countries, including Mexico and China, but is also the case in the United States. The United States must work to correct both its domestic policy and its international trade policy gaps in these areas.

Key questions thus include:

- Have trade authorities been monitoring the exclusion process from President Trump’s tariff policies for indications of high levels of domestic U.S. market concentration? If those are uncovered, will they be referred to antitrust authorities for prosecution?
- Given the rise of concentration in U.S. markets and the growing evidence of U.S. companies abusing dominant positions, has the administration considered the role that market concentration limits and anti-monopoly principles could play in supporting its efforts to counter state-backed champions in China or in securing greater market access in other markets, such as in India?

Conclusion

From its renegotiated NAFTA agreement to its China negotiations, the Trump administration appears interested in boosting corporate power while doing little to nothing for working families and the planet—all while harming important U.S. relationships around the world. A far stronger strategy for maintaining the benefits of international trade, while addressing its known negative effects on worker wages, is to secure strong labor and environmental standards and enforcement, working to secure the support of allies and partners along these lines. And while trade agreements should secure a level playing field for U.S. and international businesses and workers, it should not come through provisions that lock in corporate monopoly power, limit the neutral domestic regulatory discretion of governments, or provide foreign investors extraordinary rights and powers. Congress must assert its oversight and hold the administration accountable to the real economic priorities of working families.

Andy Green is the managing director of Economic Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Daniella Zessoules is a special assistant for Economic Policy at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 On global poverty reduction, see Branko Milanovic, *Global Inequality: A New Approach for the Age of Globalization* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2016). On downward economic pressures on the developed world, see, for example, Will Kimball and Robert Scott, "China Trade, Outsourcing and Jobs" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2014), available at <https://www.epi.org/publication/china-trade-outsourcing-and-jobs/>; The China Trade Shock, "Home," available at <http://chinashock.info/> (last accessed February 2019).
- 2 See, for example, Marc Jarsulic, Andy Green, and Daniella Zessoules, "Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken: How to Evaluate the Renegotiated NAFTA" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2019/02/01/465744/trumps-trade-deal-road-not-taken/>.
- 3 See, for example, Dani Rodrik, *Has Globalization Gone Too Far?* (Washington: Peterson Institute for International Economics, 1997); see also Jarsulic, Green, and Zessoules, "Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken," endnote 38.
- 4 Seth Hanlon and others, "Trump's Budget Reveals that He Wants Everyday Americans to Pay for His Tax Cuts for the Wealthy," Center for American Progress, February 12, 2018, available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2018/02/12/446453/trumps-budget-reveals-wants-everyday-americans-pay-tax-cuts-wealthy/>.
- 5 Lily Roberts and Andy Green, "The State of the Trump Economy," Center for American Progress, February 5, 2019, available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2019/02/05/465835/state-trump-economy/>; David Madland and others, "Under President Trump, Workers Continue to Struggle" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/09/11/457811/president-trump-workers-continue-struggle/>; Seth Hanlon, Alan Cohen, and Sara Estep, "Rising Deficits, Falling Revenues: The Fiscal Damage Caused by the New Republic Tax Law" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/11/29/461579/rising-deficits-falling-revenues/>.
- 6 Alexandra Thornton, "Broken Promises: More Special Interest Breaks and Loopholes Under the New Tax Law" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/03/01/447401/broken-promises-special-interest-breaks-loopholes-new-tax-law/>.
- 7 Jarsulic, Green, and Zessoules, "Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken."
- 8 Liz Stark and Kate Sullivan, "Trump will delay tariff increases on China, meet with President Xi," CNN, February 24, 2019, available at <https://www.cnn.com/2019/02/24/politics/trump-tariffs-china-xi/index.html>; Alan Rappoport, "Trump Touts Progress With China, but Pressure Grows for a Tough Deal," *The New York Times*, February 25, 2019, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/25/us/politics/china-trump-trade-deal-democrats.html>.
- 9 Ibid. On problems with commodity sales, see Melanie Hart, Luke Bassett, and Blaine Johnson, "Do Not Fall for the Hype on U.S.-China Natural Gas Trade" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2018/04/18/449807/not-fall-hype-u-s-china-natural-gas-trade/>.
- 10 See, for example, Roselyn Hsueh, "Three things that the trade war with China won't change," *The Washington Post*, January 3, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2019/01/03/three-things-that-the-trade-war-with-china-wont-change/?utm_term=.5cf76d9288df.
- 11 Ibid., discussing an independent secretariat and other independent monitoring, the use of at-the-border tools modeled on the Peru timber annex and on the inclusion of labor standards within anti-dumping duty assessments, cross-border sectoral bargaining, and other proposals to enhance standards and enforcement.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 David J. Lynch, "Trump says he expects to meet with China's Xi and finalize new trade deal," *The Washington Post*, February 22, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/trump-chinese-vice-premier-to-meet-amid-progress-in-trade-talks/2019/02/22/c7076ebc-36c6-11e9-854a-7a14d7fec96a_story.html?utm_term=.7794832a3003, reporting six memorandums of understandings that the two presidents will address.
- 15 Ibid.; see also Stark and Sullivan, "Trump will delay increases on China, meet with President Xi," citing President Trump's February 24, 2019, tweet: "I am pleased to report that the U.S. has made substantial progress in our trade talks with China on important structural issues including intellectual property protection, technology transfer, agriculture, services, currency, and many other issues."
- 16 Scott Kennedy, "The Beijing Playbook: Chinese Industrial Policy and Its Implications for the United States," in James Andrew Lewis, ed., *Meeting the China Challenge: Responding to China's Managed Economy* (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2018), available at <https://www.csis.org/analysis/meeting-china-challenge>; Wayne M. Morrison, "China-U.S. Trade Issues" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2018), available at <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL33536.pdf>.
- 17 Brad W. Setser, "Why Haven't U.S. Exports of Manufactures Kept Pace with China's Growth?" Council on Foreign Relations, January 8, 2019, available at <https://www.cfr.org/blog/why-havent-us-exports-manufactures-kept-pace-chinas-growth>.
- 18 See Owen E. Herrstadt, "Statistics that Spin: Foreign Goods to Be Considered U.S. Goods?," Economic Policy Institute, June 5, 2014, available at <https://www.epi.org/blog/statistics-spin-foreign-goods-considered/>.
- 19 U.S. workers can have interests related to a firm's success and in the U.S. economy's ability to produce at the leading edge of productivity and innovation, including related national security interests in technological dominance.
- 20 Zeeshan Aleem, "Why 'Made in China' could soon be a thing of the past," *Vox*, February 27, 2017, available at <https://www.vox.com/world/2017/2/27/14750198/china-wages-rising>; see also Trading Economics, "China Average Yearly Wages in Manufacturing," available at <https://tradingeconomics.com/china/wages-in-manufacturing> (last accessed February 2019); Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "China / U.S. Foreign Exchange Rate (EXCHUS)," available at <https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/EXCHUS> (last accessed February 2019). On U.S. wages, see Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Average Hourly Earnings of Production and Nonsupervisory Employees: Manufacturing (CES3000000008)," available at <https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CES3000000008> (last accessed February 2019); Lawrence Mishel, "Yes, manufacturing still provides a pay advantage, but staffing firm outsourcing is eroding it" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2018), available at <https://www.epi.org/publication/manufacturing-still-provides-a-pay-advantage-but-outsourcing-is-eroding-it/>.
- 21 On labor rights, see, for example, China Labour Bulletin, "One year on, the struggle continues for Volkswagen workers in Changchun," November 8, 2017, available at <https://clb.org.hk/content/one-year-struggle-continues-volkswagen-workers-changchun>; China Labour Bulletin, "Home," available at <https://clb.org.hk/> (last accessed February 2019). On environmental damage, see, for example, Elizabeth C. Economy, *The River Runs Black: The Environmental Challenge to China's Future* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2004).
- 22 On failure to maintain adequate labor rights as a form of dumping, see Joel R. Paul, "The Cost of Free Trade," *Brown Journal of World Affairs* 343 (1) (2015), available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2729535.

- 23 Brad W. Setser, "China's Own Goal: An Unnecessary and Counterproductive (on-budget) Fiscal Consolidation" (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2018), available at <https://www.cfr.org/blog/chinas-own-goal-unnecessary-and-counterproductive-budget-fiscal-consolidation>; Brad W. Setser, "The Return of the East Asian Savings Glut" (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2016), available at <https://www.cfr.org/report/return-east-asian-savings-glut>; Longmei Zhang and others, "China's High Savings: Drivers, Prospects, and Policies" (Washington: International Monetary Fund, 2018), available at <https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2018/12/11/Chinas-High-Savings-Drivers-Prospects-and-Policies-46437>.
- 24 C. Fred Bergsten and Joseph Elbridge Gagnon, *Currency Conflict and Trade Policy: A New Strategy for the United States* (New York: Columbia University press, 2017), pp. 69–127. This is not to excuse other countries, including Korea, where the United States has significant currency concerns. See Brad W. Setser, "A Bad Deal on Currency (with Korea)," Council on Foreign Relations, May 18, 2018, available at <https://www.cfr.org/blog/bad-deal-currency-korea>.
- 25 On the tariff levies, see Jim Tankersley and Keith Bradsher, "Trump Hits China With Tariffs on \$200 Billion in Goods, Escalating Trade War," *The New York Times*, September 17, 2018, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/17/us/politics/trump-china-tariffs-trade.html>. On the exchange rate, see Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "China / U.S. Foreign Exchange Rate (EXCHUS)."
- 26 *Ibid.*; Brad W. Setser, "Will China's Currency Hit a Wall?," Council on Foreign Relations, January 17, 2019, available at <https://www.cfr.org/blog/will-chinas-currency-hit-wall>; Brad W. Setser, "How Did China Manage its Currency Over the Summer?," Council on Foreign Relations, September 24, 2018, available at <https://www.cfr.org/blog/how-did-china-manage-its-currency-over-summer>.
- 27 See reported quote, for example, in U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Ways and Means, "TPP Issue Analysis: Currency Manipulation" (Washington: 2016), available at <https://waysandmeans.house.gov/sites/democrats.waysandmeans.house.gov/files/documents/TPP%20Issue%20Analysis%20-%20Currency%20Manipulation.pdf>.
- 28 The China Trade Shock, "Home."
- 29 See, for example, David Madland, "Wage Boards for American Workers: Industry-Level Collective Bargaining for All Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/04/09/448515/wage-boards-american-workers/>; Karla Walter and Kate Bahn, "Raising Pay and Providing Benefits for Workers in a Disruptive Economy: State and Local Policies to Support Independent Contractors" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2017/10/13/440483/raising-pay-providing-benefits-workers-disruptive-economy/>; Marc Jarsulic and others, "Reviving Antitrust: Why Our Economy Needs a Progressive Competition Policy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/06/29/140613/reviving-antitrust/>; Kevin DeGood, Christian E. Weller, and Andrew Schwartz, "An Infrastructure Plan for America: How Investing in Infrastructure Will Lay the Foundation for Prosperity, Advance Environmental Goals, and Rebuild the Middle Class" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/07/14/141157/an-infrastructure-plan-for-america/>; Michela Zonta, "Homes for All: A Program Providing Rental Supply Where Working Families Need It Most" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/07/24/452645/homes-for-all/>; Center for American Progress, "Blueprint for the 21st Century: A Plan for Better Jobs and Stronger Communities" (Washington: 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/05/14/450856/blueprint-21st-century/>; Carmel Martin, Andy Green, and Brendan Duke, eds., "Raising Wages and Rebuilding Wealth: A Roadmap for Middle-Class Economic Security" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/09/08/143585/raising-wages-and-rebuilding-wealth/>.
- 30 Kelly Magsamen and Michael Fuchs, "Destroying the Foundations of U.S. Foreign Policy," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2018/06/28/452913/destroying-foundations-u-s-foreign-policy/>.
- 31 Whether this occurs in traditional trade negotiations or on separate, parallel tracks, as the Paris Agreement did, is less important than the recognition that action needs to be taken to tie the expansion of international trade to higher standards, enforceable on a cross-border basis. For example, the Roosevelt Institute has proposed a Paris-like agreement for labor rights, designed to boost union density. See Todd N. Tucker, "Seven Strategies to Rebuild Worker Power for the 21st Century: A Comparative and Historical Framework for Policy Action" (New York: Roosevelt Institute, 2018), available at <http://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Seven-Strategies-to-Rebuild-Worker-Power-final.pdf>.
- 32 See discussion in Jarsulic, Green, and Zessoules, "Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken."
- 33 Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "Findings of the Investigation Into China's Acts, Policies, and Practices Related to Technology Transfer, Intellectual Property, and Innovation Under Section 301 of the Trade Act of 1974" (Washington: Executive Office of the President of the United States, 2018), available at <https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/Section%20301%20FINAL.PDF>; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "Opening Statement of USTR Robert Lighthizer to the Senate Committee on Appropriations," July 26, 2018, available at <https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2018/july/opening-statement-ustr-robert#>.
- 34 James McBride, "Is 'Made in China 2025' a Threat to Global Trade?" (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2018), available at <https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/made-china-2025-threat-global-trade>; Elizabeth Economy, *The Third Revolution: Xi Jinping and the New Chinese State* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2018).
- 35 See Derek Scissors, "Statement before Senate Subcommittee on Foreign Relations Subcommittee On East Asia Policy and Pacific Affairs, American's Best Resource is Our Market," December 18, 2013, available at https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Scissors_Testimony.pdf; Derek Scissors, "Testimony for the U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission, Chinese Investment in the U.S.: Facts and Motives," May 9, 2013, available at <https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Derek%20Scissors%20Testimony%205.1.13.pdf>; Derek Scissors, "The importance of Chinese subsidies" (Washington: American Enterprise Institute, 2013), available at <http://www.aei.org/publication/the-importance-of-chinese-subsidies/>.
- 36 See, for example, David Barboza, "How China Built 'iPhone City' With Billions in Perks for Apple's Partner," *The New York Times*, December 29, 2016, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/29/technology/apple-iphone-china-foxconn.html>.
- 37 See the Merkley-Enzi amendment to China currency legislation, which passed the Senate in 2013. Office of U.S. Sen. Jeff Merkley, "Merkley-Enzi Amendment Would Call Out Foreign Subsidies," Press release, September 21, 2011, available at <https://www.merkley.senate.gov/news/press-releases/merkley-enzi-amendment-would-call-out-foreign-subsidies>. See also the subsidies counternotification, also passed in 2013. Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "United States Details China and India Subsidy Programs in Submission to WTO," Press release, October 6, 2011, available at <https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2011/october/united-states-details-china-and-india-subsidy-prog>. See cases against Chinese subsidies to steel and aluminum, prepared during the Obama administration. David Lawder, "U.S. Launches WTO Complaint over Chinese aluminum subsidies," Reuters, January 12, 2017, available at <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-trade-aluminum/u-s-launches-wto-complaint-over-chinese-aluminum-subsidies-idUSKBN14W1ZV>.
- 38 Andrew Schwartz, "The Realities of Economic Development Subsidies" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/11/01/457771/realities-economic-development-subsidies/>; Josh Pacewicz, *Partisans and Partners: The Politics of the Post-Keynesian Society* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2016).

- 39 See, for example, Qiaowen Lin and others, "Conflicts of land expropriation in China during 2006–2016: An overview and its spatio-temporal characteristics," *Land Use Policy* 76 (2018): 246–251, available at <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0264837718300358>; Scissors, "The importance of Chinese subsidies" and related testimony.
- 40 See Sergio Puig and Gregory Shaffer, "Imperfect Alternatives: Institutional Choice and the Reform of Investment Law," *American Journal of International Law* 112 (361) (2018), available at <https://ssrn.com/abstract=3191639>.
- 41 Kennedy, "The Beijing Playbook"; see also Scott Kennedy, "Protecting America's Technology Industry From China," *Foreign Affairs*, August 2, 2018, available at <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/2018-08-02/protecting-americas-technology-industry-china>; Scott Kennedy, "The Fat Tech Dragon: Benchmarking China's Innovation Drive" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2017), available at <https://www.csis.org/analysis/fat-tech-dragon>.
- 42 See, for example, DW, "EU blocks Siemens-Alstom merger citing 'serious' competition issues," February 6, 2019, available at <https://www.dw.com/en/eu-blocks-siemens-alstom-merger-citing-serious-competition-issues/a-47382406>; Lina Saigol, "Why the EU Commission was right to derail the Alstom-Siemens rail merger," *MarketWatch*, February 8, 2019, available at <https://www.marketwatch.com/story/why-the-eu-commission-was-right-to-derail-the-alstom-siemens-rail-merger-2019-02-08>. In addition, for an analysis on the relationship between monopoly in the U.S. and China, see Matt Stoller, "If the U.S. Doesn't Control Corporate Power, China Will," *Foreign Policy*, October 11, 2018, available at <https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/10/11/if-the-u-s-doesnt-control-corporate-power-china-will/>.
- 43 European Commission, "Statement by Commissioner Vestager on the proposed acquisition of Alstom by Siemens and the proposed acquisition of Aurubis Rolled Products and Schwermetall by Wieland," Press release, February 6, 2019, available at http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_STATEMENT-19-889_en.htm.
- 44 See Jarsulic, Green, and Zessoules, "Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken"; Maura Calsyn, "Pharmaceutical Provisions of the Trans-Pacific Partnership Threaten Drug Access and Affordability," Center for American Progress, July 30, 2015, available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/news/2015/07/30/118290/pharmaceutical-provisions-of-the-trans-pacific-partnership-threaten-drug-access-and-affordability/>.
- 45 See Jarsulic, Green, and Zessoules, "Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken."
- 46 See, for example, Jarsulic and others, "Reviving Antitrust"; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 21: Competition Policy" (Washington: 2018), available at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/21_Competition_Policy.pdf.
- 47 Craig Doidge, Andrew Karolyi, and René M. Stulz, "The U.S. listing gap," *Journal of Financial Economics* 123 (3) (2017), available at https://www8.gsb.columbia.edu/faculty-research/sites/faculty-research/files/finance/Finance%20Seminar/Fall%202015/Doidge_Karolyi_Stulz_Listing_Gap_July2015.pdf; Matt Krantz, "6% of companies make 50% of U.S. profit," *USA Today*, March 2, 2016, available at <https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/markets/2016/03/02/6-companies-make-50-us-profit/81175914/>.
- 48 On U.S. monopoly power and related abuses, see, for example, Rohit Chopra, "Commissioner's Memorandum 2018-01: Repeat Offenders" (Washington: U.S. Federal Trade Commission, 2018), available at https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public_statements/1378225/chopra_-_repeat_offenders_memo_5-14-18.pdf; Joe Valenti, "How a GOLIATH Act Could Restore Consumer Rights," Center for American Progress, April 20, 2018, available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2018/04/20/449967/goliath-act-restore-consumer-rights/>; Jarsulic and others, "Reviving Antitrust." On China's concern regarding foreign domination, see, generally, Economy, *The Third Revolution*, pp. 100–103. Nor are these concerns new: see, for example, Benjamin I. Schwartz, *In Search of Wealth and Power: Yen Fu and the West* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1964). On recent concerns regarding insufficient competition within China, see Daniel H. Rosen and Scott Kennedy, "Building a Better Deal with China" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2019), available at <https://www.csis.org/analysis/building-better-deal-china>.
- 49 Andrew Schwartz and Galen Hendricks, "One Year Later, the TCJA Fails to Live Up to Its Proponents' Promises" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/12/20/464534/one-year-later-tcja-fails-live-proponents-promises/>.
- 50 Thornton, "Broken Promises"; Brad W. Setser, "Why the U.S. Tax Reform's International Provisions Need to Be Reformed," Council on Foreign Relations, February 19, 2019, available at <https://www.cfr.org/blog/why-us-tax-reforms-international-provisions-need-be-reformed>.
- 51 Jarsulic and others, "Reviving Antitrust"; Ethan Gurwitz, "Trump's No Friend of Competition," *Democracy Journal*, March 21, 2017, available at <https://democracyjournal.org/arguments/trumps-no-friend-of-competition/>.
- 52 See China Labour Bulletin, "Home"; see also, for example, Barry C. Lynn, *Cornered: The New Monopoly Capitalism and the Economics of Destruction* (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley, 2009).